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 Date Cat. Type In/ 
Out

From/To Detail

Items in RED require decision / action. Other items may also require decision / action.

AGENDA ITEM 1 - APOLOGIES

AGENDA ITEM 5 - DORSET COUNCILLOR AND POLICE REPORTS

AGENDA ITEM 7 - REPORTS / UPDATES BY THE CLERK AND COUNCILLORS
1 02/06/2023 BLAP Annual 

Assembly
Minutes In BLAP Minutes of the BLAP Annual Assembly held on 23/05/2023 Sent to all

2 08/06/2023 BLAP Parish 
Liaison Meeting

Minutes In BLAP Minutes of the meeting held on 31 May Sent to all

2a 22/06/2023 BLAP Parish 
Liaison Meeting

Notification In BLAP "We can confirm that the next BLAP Parish Liaison meeting will be on Monday 17th July 2023 at 
4pm. "

3 19/06/2023 BLAP Steering 
Group

Minutes In BLAP Minutes for Steering Group meeting on 8/06/2023 Sent to all

4 05/06/2023 Bus Back Better 
virtual  meeting

Report Cllr Anna Dunn "The agenda should have been set by the transport users but instead Dorset Council set 
the agenda and minutes. During the meeting it was just a presentation of what they had 
been doing for the BSIP and what they could not do until they had further funding. So really 
the meeting was a waste of time. I have suggested that the Tags (Transport Action Groups) 
and WATAG get together and devise a list of questions from the bus users and put them to 
the council This suggestion is being taken up. I think in the BSIP document there is a 
stipulation that the council has to tick a box to say it has consulted the bus users and this 
meeting was their interpretation of that tick. A very disappointing outcome "

5 31/05/2023 Casual Vacancy Notification In Dorset Council 
Electoral 
Services.

"Further to our previous correspondence regarding the Notice of Vacancy for Chideock Parish 
Council, I can now confirm that we have not received, within the statutory period, the necessary 
number of requests for an election to fill the vacancy.  You must therefore proceed to co-option as 
soon as practicable."

Sent to all

5a 23/06/2023 Casual Vacancy Expression of 
interest

In Chideock 
resident

"This is an expression of interest in the above casual vacancy on Chideock Parish Council
I have lived in Chideock for the past five years - before then having lived in Bridport since 2002 I 
have always had an active interest in the communities in which I have lived - including running 
“Dinky discos” /Chairing GIA meetings between residents and councillors/representation on 
Neighbourhood Plan for Bridport"

6 31/05/2023 Coombe House 
query

Response In Dorset Council 
to Cllr Anna 
Dunn

Thank you for your query regarding Coombe House which you sent to Cllr Simon Christopher and 
which was forwarded to Children’s Services by Cllr Spencer Flower. 
I answer your questions as follows on behalf of the service: 
1. How many special needs children does Coombe house provide for ?
1. Under Ofsted registration Coombe House School is registered with Ofsted for up to 200 
children. Current numbers on roll are expected to be 56 at the end of term (summer 2023) with a 
phased plan for growth to reach this over the next 3 years as the staff team grows and more 
classrooms are made more available. 
2. How many children with complex needs does Coombe House provide for ?
2. All places at Coombe House School are for Children and Young People with Social Emotional 
or Mental Heath Needs of Autistic Spectrum Conditions with social communication & interaction 
needs

Sent to all
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7 3. How many extra children no longer being sent out of county for their care ? (and your comment: 
This is of great interest as anyone can imagine how distressing it is for the family’s involved to not 
be able to see their children often enough)
3. It is important to note that Coombe House provides day pupil specialist education, not 
residential provision.  However by providing more local special school provision, this helps to 
prevent us having to send children out of county for their school placement. 
4. I would also like to know how much money the council have saved so far by not sending the 
children out of County? 
4. By meeting the needs of children and young people locally they are able to stay part of their 
local community. It also reduces travel times and results in better outcomes for children and young 
people. We would expect a total net saving for the current 56 places of £840k - £900k. 
5. If Coombe house is not yet fully utilised with Special and complex need children I would like to 
know why?
5. Like any new school, it is appropriate that a phased approach to growth is taken, so it would 
never be the case that a new special school would open at full capacity.  A phased approach 
enables the school to build the classroom capacity, identify and support the appropriate transition 
of pupils and grow the teaching and pastoral staff required.  
6. It was always planned that the school would grow incrementally over the first few years of 
operation and although it has been slower than anticipated in the first year of operation, the school 
is now on track to continue growth over the next 3 years and will reach 200 pupils by 2026. 
7. The school will continue to welcome children with special educational needs."

8 02/06/2023 Deliveries to Spar 
shop at Seatown/ 
large campervans

Request Out West Dorset 
Leisure 
Holidays

"Following our last correspondence in February 2022, the Parish Council needs to raise this 
matter again. Over the last four weeks, a number of residents have raised their concerns about 
large HGVs and oversize camper vans using Mill Lane to access Golden Cap Holiday Park. The 
drivers of the HGVs have shared with residents that they do not wish to use Seahill Lane due to a 
previous occasion when one of the drivers became stuck.  
Clearly, as a Parish Council we recognise that both Seahill Lane and especially Mill Lane were not 
intended for HGVs, hence the signage at the turning from the A35 into Duck street which clearly 
states that the road is not suitable for HGVs. Equally, oversized campervans arriving at Golden 
Cap Holiday Park need to have some clear guidance from West Dorset Leisure Holidays 
regarding the most suitable route to enter the site.  
It would be very helpful if you could consider identifying either an alternative route for the HGVs 
and large campervans (possibly through Doghouse Lane), or notifying the HGV providers that they 
need to deliver in smaller vans (as they do at the Anchor).  
We realise that the site is now becoming very busy, and it would be helpful to have this matter 
addressed before we move into the six-week holiday period. We look forward to hearing from you"

9 03/06/2023 Deliveries to Spar 
shop at Seatown/ 
large campervans

Response In West Dorset 
Leisure 
Holidays

"Thank you for your email and comments. I will look into them." Sent to all

10 07/06/2023 Deliveries to Spar 
shop at Seatown/ 
large campervans

Response In West Dorset 
Leisure 
Holidays

"Please can we ask that the person making the complaint records the date, time and registration 
number of the vehicle and the nature of the problem caused. We can then speak to the company 
and driver involved. "

Sent to all

11 13/06/2023 Dorset Council 
owned bus shelter 
at Broadmead, 
Chideock

Request Out Dorset Council "The bus shelter on the eastbound side of the A35 opposite Broadmead Chideock is owned and 
maintained by Dorset Council. It is currently in a deplorable state and in need to much TLC, totally 
overgrown with weeds and it has not been cleaned for years. See attached photo."

Sent to all
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12 13/06/2023 Dorset Council 
owned bus shelter 
at Broadmead, 
Chideock

Response In Dorset Council "I have reported that to the team for you. Your reference number is 1221546, you can track this by 
either going online at https://dorset-self.achieveservice.com/service/Confirm-Existing-
Enquiry?txt_Enquiry_Number=1221546 or by calling us on 01305221000"

Sent to all

13 14/06/2023 Dorset Council 
owned bus shelter 
at Broadmead, 
Chideock

Response In Dorset Council "I can confirm this is one of our shelters and I am very sorry to hear of the state it is in.  It is on our 
cleaning rota and should have been done on 19th May so I will chase that up with the cleaners 
and arrange for the team to go out who deal with foliage work.
Thank you so much for highlighting this issue.  On the first enquiry that came in it looked like the 
shelter in question was the one at the bridge (next to the shop)  which according to our records is 
a PC one so I was a bit confused!"

Sent to all

13a 26/06/2023 Dorset Council 
owned bus shelter 
at Broadmead, 
Chideock

Auto-responseIn Dorset Council "Your enquiry has now been investigated and actioned if appropriate. Thank you for bringing this 
to our attention."

14 31/05/2023 Meeting with Chris 
Loder

Notes Out Chris Loder MP Notes taken by Councillor Vanessa McAra at the meeting of CPC with Chris Loder. Sent to all

15 30/05/2023 Police action on 
exhaust noise from 
motorcycles

Response In Dorset Police 
and Crime 
Commissioner

"Further to my earlier email, I am able to confirm that the Commissioner Mr Sidwick has spoke to 
Dorset Road Safe and they are already planning for the deterrent days to take place. There has 
been some recruitment issues which have slowed their ability to  delivery those but these are 
being resolved. The Commissioner lobbied Grant Schapps as Secretary of State for Transport but 
this did not result in any successful reply.  There has been a change in Transport Secretary and 
he has again lobbied the new Transport Secretary and currently  waiting to hear back. This is in 
regard to an official scheme piloting noise emission cameras. In addition the Commissioner 

Sent to all

16 09/06/2023 Seatown Dorset 
Beach - Dogs

Request In Seatown Visitor A visitor to Seatown expressed concerns regarding the lack of enforcement of rules forbidding 
dogs, and dogs not being on leashes.

17 09/06/2023 Seatown Dorset 
Beach - Dogs

Response Out Seatown Visitor "This is an ongoing problem well known to the Parish Council.
It would be ideal to have dog signs at the entrance to the Seatown car park but, Palmers Brewery, 
which owns the car park, has so far not given permission for this.
The signs are provided by Dorset Council, so the Parish Council has no control over the size.
The Parish Council will once again ask Palmers for permission to place signs on their land."

18 21/06/2023 BLAP Steering 
Group

Information In BLAP "Further to my email earlier this week, we are looking for a group/organisation to take up the BLAP 
members slot at the Steering Group meeting on the 7th September."

26/06/2023 Chideock and 
Seatown Stores

Information In West Dorset 
Leisure 
Holidays

"As we approach the summer period Chideock and Seatown Spar stores will be operating slightly 
different opening hours from Monday 3rd July up until and including Sunday 3rd September, these 
are as below:
Seatown – Open daily from 08.30 – 19.00 7 days a week. 
Chideock Spar – Open 7am – 6pm Monday to Saturday and Sunday 8am to midday. 
Chideock Post Office – Open 8am – 6pm Monday to Friday, 8am-3pm Saturday and closed on 
Sunday. 
We are also recruiting for permanent and summer holiday part time team for both stores – please 
email jobs@wdlh.co.uk for more information – Thank you"

AGENDA ITEM 8 - A35 MATTERS
19 01/06/2023 A30/35 Route 

Walks
Email In National 

Highways
Date and time of Chideock A35 route walk confirmed to be 10 am on the 14th of June. NH request 
who from CPC will be in attendance.

Notes of 
meeting in 
preparation.
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19a 22/06/2023 A30/35 Route 
Walks

Update In National 
Highways

"As discussed, we will ensure that the problems we discussed are passed on to the appropriate 
teams and we’re currently in the process of writing up the key themes/issues and opportunities 
from the week. We’ll be back in touch in due course if we need any clarification on the points 
raised and also to look to book in a meeting to provide an update on the safety study at the next 
appropriate opportunity, likely later this financial year."

20 06/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
closures

Email In Balfour Beatty "Please find attached a letter listing our upcoming road closures and copies of the diversion 
routes, we appreciate that some of the diversion routes may not affect you."

21 06/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
Closures w/c 
12/06/2023

Email In Balfour Beatty "Please find attached a letter listing our upcoming road closures and copy of the diversion route 
for the first closure, Axminster to Bridport.
However should you have any queries please feel free to contact the Road Closure information 
line, the number is given on the attached letter"

22 07/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
Closures

Email Out Balfour Beatty "On behalf of Chideock residents and visitors, I ask the following questions: -
1. What work is being done on the Bridport to Axminster stretch, when and where.
2. Will there be access for Chideock residents / holidaymakers, as there is no alternative route to 
the village?
3. Will advance warning be given on the M3 and M27 to divert traffic onto the A303, or A37 then 
onto the A30?
4. Will advance warning be given on the M5 to divert traffic vis the A358 etc, rather than exiting at 
Exeter??
The Parish Council has been informed by the owner of Chideock Manor that remedial works on 
the land slippage on the northern side of the A35 on Chideock Hill will commence on the 3 July – 
will this involve lane closures on Chideock Hill or any form of active traffic management?"

23 12/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
Closures

Response In Balfour Beatty "Attached is a detailed breakdown of where we will be working each night along with access 
(restricted on some nights due to surfacing works).
Also, within the breakdown, I have included the information with regards Chideock Hill 
Embankment works."

24 16/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
Closures

Email Out Balfour Beatty "It’s not working. People are being turned away when coming from whichever direction you say 
should be ok. There is no alternative way in to Chideock- A35 or nothing. "

25 16/06/2023 A30/A35 Road 
Closures

Email In Balfour Beatty "I am totally aware of the situation with regards members of the public being turned away over the 
first few nights of the closure when access could be given. I have spoken with our traffic 
management contractor, informing them that after all the hard work we had put into making sure 
some sort of access was available to residents up until when we start working within the village 
and then access would be restricted, to then hear about the issues encountered at the first hurdle.
I was bitterly disappointed that the plan had not been followed and I can confirm that this has been 
fed back to the contractor and the gateman.
Unfortunately, we can not cater for all when it comes to where we are working and for the safety of 
members of the public and our workforce access through the site when plant and surfacing is in 
operation is not permitted. 
As mentioned in the information that I sent you there is an alternative route, albeit not a direct 
route for residents of Chideock but it will get them into Chideock from the Axminster end.
I am sorry that this is not the answer that you require but we are trying the best that we can to 
accommodate all."

26 31/05/2023 Land slippage 
north of A35 on 
Chideock Hill

Response In Deidre Coates Balfour Beatty plans to resume work on 3 July. 

27 20/06/2023 Proposed 
temporary closure 
of Pettycrate Lane

Information In Dorset Council "I have attached details of a proposed temporary road closure for your information.  Please 
circulate this information to interested parties within your area of responsibility.  If you receive any 
adverse comments please let me know by 30 July 2023."
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27a 20/06/2023 Proposed 
temporary closure 
of Pettycrate Lane

Information Out Village Hall "You might like to pass this information on.
Please note that
 •This is only a proposal at this stage
 •Wessex Water will publicise the road closure in a number of ways: they will place information 

boards on the road in this area to inform the travelling public of the works; they will carry out a 
letter drop to local residents directly affected by the works; and they will sign a vehicular diversion 
route using the local road network."

27b 21/06/2023 Proposed 
temporary closure 
of Pettycrate Lane

Response In Village Hall "Many thanks"

28 21/06/2023 Noise cameras at 
West Bay

Request for 
information

Out Bridport Town 
Council

"One of my councillors has seen a letter in the Dorset Echo saying that noise cameras are being 
put in at West Bay because of the noise from motor bikes.
Do you know anything about this? Such as who is instrumental in getting this."

29 21/06/2023 Noise cameras at 
West Bay

Response In Bridport Town 
Council

"I haven't been notified of this but following some complaints last year, I approached Chris Loder 
about a trial of 'noise cameras' that the Department for Transport had announced.  He in turn 
applied for West Dorset to be included in the trial, and Dorset Police confirmed they were looking 
to be involved.  If the letter is correct it sounds as though the area has been included and perhaps 
West Bay as a particular focus - but I'm surmising here.
My communication with the Police was via Sgt Mike Brown, but he's not directly involved in traffic 
and I think the people to contact are Dorset Road Safe - dorsetroadsafe@Dorset.PNN.Police.uk."

AGENDA ITEM 9 - RIVER WINNIFORD AND WATER POLLUTION ISSUES
Dorset Council Updates.

Wessex Water Updates.
30 06/06/2023 Upgrade to the 

Chideock Water 
Recycling Centre

Email Out Wessex Water "During the meeting you shared that Wessex Water has identified that Chideock’s current 
wastewater treatment facility will be updated and that this is part of the Wessex Water next five-
year plan. At the time, Chideock councillors said it would be helpful to the village community if 
further details of this plan could be shared, together with the proposed timescales for the delivery 
of an updated water treatment process and the reduction of the discharges into the River 
Winniford. 
Of course, it is accepted that your response may not necessarily be detailed but, given the level of 
concern that there is currently within the village, any information would be helpful. We look forward 
to hearing from you."

31 06/06/2023 Upgrade to the 
Chideock Water 
Recycling Centre

Response In Wessex Water "We have to provide the Govt with outline solutions for all 650 storm overflows that need upgrade 
in the next 5 years and up to 2050.  That list will be sent by the end of the month and as soon as 
it’s completed, I’ll let you know what it says for Chideock WRC."

WRAG Updates.

AGENDA ITEM 11 - PLANNING MATTERS - Determinations

AGENDA ITEM 11 - PLANNING MATTERS - Planning Other



Actions and Information 2023.06 A and I List to 21 June  Page 6

32 06/06/2023 Consultation on 
Planning for 
Climate Change

Email In Dorset 
Deserves Better

"Enclosed is Dorset Deserves Better's response to Dorset Council's Consultation on Planning for 
Climate Change.
Our consultation has taken into account our views (DDB leadership) and the views of Dorset 
Climate Action Network (DCAN). In addition, we have also borrowed some information in the 
excellent responses from Planet Wimborne and CPRE.
My apologies that we have not been able to share this response with you earlier. Unfortunately the 
consultation has taken some time to review and the response now needs to be submitted by 8th 
June. However, if you have any comments, we would be delighted to hear them."

33 01/06/2023 EN/2022/00542 
Stoke Cottage 
Chideock

Email In Enforcement 
Officer, Dorset 
Council

"As you are probably aware the planning permission for the development at the above property 
has now been approved on 13th March 2023. The above Enforcement will now be closed. Thank 
you for reporting this matter to Dorset Council."

34 15/06/2023 P/FUL/2021/04618 Appeal In Planning, 
Dorset Council

"Please see the attached correspondence relating to a planning appeal in respect of Erect 
dwelling with associated parking at Cains Farm"

AGENDA ITEM 12 - FINANCES

Updated 
Payments

35 05/06/2023 AGAR for 
Chideock Parish 
Council

AGAR form Out Council Audits 
BDO

"The Exemption Certificate and Contact Details form are attached."

36 15/06/2023 AGAR for 
Chideock Parish 
Council

Receipt In Council Audits 
BDO

"Thank you for submitting AGAR 2 for Chideock Parish Council. 
  
I acknowledge receipt of your exemption certificate for 2022-23. "

37 31/05/2023 Insurance renewal 
for 2023

Response In Gallagher "Further to our recent renewal invite and any subsequent discussions, we are delighted that you 
have chosen to insure Chideock Parish Council through Gallagher."

37a 02/06/2023 Insurance renewal 
for 2023

Receipt In Gallagher Confirmation of payment of £589.37 for renewal of insurance

38 23/06/2023 Chideock flow 
measuring site rent 
increase

Follow-up Out Environment 
Agency

"Please see the e-mail trail below.
I have not had any response to these e-mails"

38a 23/06/2023 Chideock flow 
measuring site rent 
increase

Auto-responseIn Environment 
Agency

"Please note this is an auto reply message.
Thank you – the Environment Agency has received your email."

23/06/2023 Pedestrian/vehicle 
issues in Duck 
Street/ Upper Sea 
Hill Lane

Information In Dorset Council "The cost of traffic surveys is £275+VAT for the first site and then £200+VAT for each additional 
site in the same area, monitored at the same time.  Assuming we are repeating the 2 sites from 
2016, the total cost would be £475+VAT.
We would look to do the surveys in August, so they can be directly compared to the previous 
surveys, but I am happy to do in another time if you want."

25/06/2023 Payment 
remittance from 
City Council

Remittance In City Council "Please find attached a payment remittance from City Council Tax Payment."

Foss Orchard Car Park.
39 08/06/2023 Foss Orchard Car 

Park hedge
Telephone callIn Chideock 

Resident via Cllr 
George Dunn

A Chideock Resident expressed concerns about the height of the hedge in Foss Orchard Car Park 
being reduced as they are concerned that it will negatively affect mitigation of noise pollution.

40 18/06/2023 Foss Orchard Car 
Park hedge

Letter In From the same 
Chideock 
resident

Explaining why the height of hedge should not be reduced and offering to use his own 
equipment to trim the hedge incuding the top.

Sent to all



Actions and Information 2023.06 A and I List to 21 June  Page 7

AGENDA ITEM 13 - CLAPP'S MEAD PLAYING FIELD
41 07/06/2023 Chideock Parish 

Council - Goal 
posts and nets

Email In Huck Group "Sorry for the delay, we have them here, just trying to arrange for a van to drop them off to you. "

42 12/06/2023 Contact notice for 
Clapp's Mead

Email Out Chideock and 
Seatown 
website

"Please will you replace the current notice with the one attached"

AGENDA ITEM 14 - DORSET RIGHTS OF WAY; DORSET HIGHWAYS; FLOOD MANAGEMENT
RIGHTS OF WAY

43 04/06/2023 Trailway to Eype / 
Bridport

Email In Mr Maskell "The 2 x attachments concern the very latest update regarding a hoped for new trail connecting 
Bridport to Lyme Regis and the communities in between. 
In my/our quest to create an east/west - west/east transit route for boots/hooves/wheels/mobility 
scooters etc. for residents and tourists alike I hope you can see the benefit such a route would 
provide."

DORSET HIGHWAYS
44 06/06/2023 Chideock - Mill 

Lane BW18 
Satellite Navigation 
Data

Letter Out Dorset Council "I attach a letter about issues created by satellite navigation systems showing a Bridleway in 
Chideock as a vehicular road.
 
Please will you forward it to the appropriate officer for action."

45 06/06/2023 Chideock - Mill 
Lane BW18 
Satellite Navigation 
Data

Response In Dorset Council "Of course - highways is not in my role but I will find out who your community highways officer is 
and make them aware!"

46 07/06/2023 Chideock - Mill 
Lane BW18 
Satellite Navigation 
Data

Response In Dorset Council "I was wondering if you were able to enlighten me on the legislation that you have mentioned, this 
would be a very useful tool to allow us to make the required changes. However, I have been 
unable to find any such legislation. "

47 19/06/2023 Chideock - Mill 
Lane BW18 
Satellite Navigation 
Data

Response Out Dorset Council "Unfortunately, the information I was given was a “red herring” – it only applies to Primary routes." 
Copy of the document sent - Guidance on roadclassification and the primaryroute network
Published 13 March 2012

FLOODING

AGENDA ITEM 15 - CONSULTATIONS
48 20/06/23 Public Space 

Protection Order 
(PSPO)

Consultation In Dorset Council
Dorset Council consultation on a Dog related Public Space Protection Order (PSPO). 
https://www.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk/dog-warden-service/dog-public-spaces-protection-orders

By 25 August

49 21/06/23 SRN Initial Report Consultation In BLAP "Route Strategies are an important part of National Highways’ planning for the future as they help 
to gather the views of road users. This helps National Highways to set priorities for future 
investment as part of the Strategic Business Plan to develop the next Road Investment Strategy 
https://nationalhighways.co.uk/our-roads/future-roads/ 
The Department for Transport are consulting on the proposals in the initial report. This will help to 
inform how the government shapes the next stages of the RIS process. The consultation closes 
on Thursday 13th July 2023. The link to the Department for Transport consultation on the SRN 
Initial Report can be found at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/shaping-the-future-of-
englands-strategic-roads 
The consultation may be of interest to parishes, as the consultation asks whether specific roads 
should be considered for de-trunking."
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50 19/05/23 Road Investment 
Strategy 3 
Consultation

Consultation In National 
Highways / Dept 
for Transport

See https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/shaping-the-future-of-englands-strategic-roads. 
Please note that there is a response form which can be e-mailed  i.e. responses do not 
need to be made online.

By 13 July


